GLADSTONE PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

Council Chambers October 2, 2017

1. Meeting called to Order- Roll Call- Chairman Markenson called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.

Commissioners present were: Anne Alexander

Chase Cookson
Jennifer McGee
Katie Mittleton
James New
Shari Poindexter
Bill Turnage
Larry Whitton
Gary Markenson

Also present:

RD Mallams, Mayor

Jean Moore, Councilmember Kyle Yarber, Councilmember Bob Baer, Assistant City Manager

Nick Pappas, CD Director

Cheryl Lamb, Administrative Assistant

Absent were:

Carlos Salazar Don Ward

2. Pledge of Allegiance to the United States of America.

3. Approval of Minutes.

Chairman Markenson asked if there was a motion to approve the minutes from the August 21, 2017, meeting. Mr. Turnage moved to approve the minutes. Mr. Whitton seconded. The minutes were approved, 9-0.

4. PUBLIC HEARING: Olympic Car Wash Site Plan Amendment. File #2017-015.

Mr. Pappas stated that tonight's request was for a site plan revision at Olympic Car Wash. The property is bounded by commercial to the north and south, residential to the east and west. They are planning to extend the space by roughly 150 square feet with an additional 1700 square feet of additional commercial space. Street trees are proposed along N Oak Trafficway to break up the monotony of asphalt and the roadway. These are the plans that were submitted (referring to overhead), this is the site plan that shows the addition that they are requesting (he pointed to the north of the building on the map). This is where the addition will be. Along with these plans, they will be enclosing their trash bin with a suitable enclosure that won't be viewable from N Oak Trafficway. When you look at the elevation, the extension of the current building will match the existing colors. There will be a blue awning, and Missouri white and mocha colors for the building, very similar to what they have already. The recommended conditions are few.

- 1. All landscaped areas, current and proposed, to be maintained in perpetuity.
- 2. All exterior lighting of the site shall be converted to LED. This is standard for commercial renovations.
- 3. Any portion of the proposed trash enclosure that is viewable from a public right-of-way shall be constructed with a similar material as the main building. As was mentioned, it will not be visible from N Oak.

Mr. Pappas said that the Planning Commission has three options. They can approve the site plan as amended, approve the site plan with conditions, or to deny the site plans. He suggested that the motion should be in the affirmative and showed an example of a motion on the bottom of the slide. He offered to answer questions at this point.

Mr. Pappas also mentioned that the architect, Kathy Warman, was present and available to answer any questions that the Commission may have.

Chairman Markenson asked if the expansion was 150 square feet.

Mr. Pappas replied that was correct, for the office space.

Chairman Markenson stated that was pretty small.

Mr. Pappas agreed.

Chairman Markenson asked if anyone was present in favor of the site plan revision who would like to speak. Kathy Warman raised her hand. Chairman Markenson asked her to please come forward and state her name and tell them why.

Ms. Warman stated that she is with Warman Architects and her office address is 1828 Swift, North Kansas City, Missouri, 64116. She added that with her this evening were the property owners, Tom and Jamie Monroe. They agree to all three conditions. She also shared that the site is already all LED fixtures and lights. That condition has already been met. They were there to answer any questions that the Commission had.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any questions for Ms. Warman. None stated.

Chairman Markenson asked if there was anyone else that wished to speak in favor of the site plan revision. There was no response. He then asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition.

Mr. Thomas Hayles stated that he lives at 6201 N Grand, Gladstone, Missouri. He lives on the west side of the property on a cul-de-sac. He asked for clarification on whether the new addition will be attached to the existing building on the south side of the building.

Chairman Markenson deferred to staff for clarification that it is an extension of the existing building, it's not a free standing building.

Mr. Pappas confirmed that was correct.

Mr. Hayles stated that there is currently a free standing building in the back and questioned if that was the trash location that you spoke about earlier.

Chairman Markenson deferred to Mr. Pappas.

Mr. Pappas confirmed that is where the trash enclosure will be located, toward the back.

Mr. Hayles asked where the 1700 square feet of additional space will be coming from.

Mr. Pappas deferred that question to Ms. Warman. To his knowledge, it is proposed for Phase 2, a future addition.

Ms. Warman asked Mr. Pappas to show the site plan on the overhead. She stated that what is proposed to be constructed right now is part of Phase 1. A 12 foot addition on the front of the building, on the east side where the office is, not the wash bays. Then, a 5 foot addition on the back of that same area where the office and all the equipment are. They just need more space in that area. On the front of the building, a Phase 2, will be the two northern most bays. They are proposing that those are not part of this phase, but part of a future building permit application. It would be an addition on to those bays to the east, toward N Oak. They would end up being even with the addition, even with the 12 foot addition that is shown. Other than the 5 foot addition at the back of the equipment office, the central part of the building, the only thing that is proposed in the back, or the west side, is a trash enclosure, which they are placing in the very corner where there is already a 7 foot tall retaining wall. The dumpster itself will be there and there will be a block wall and gates on there so it will be out of site. She asked if that answered Mr. Hayles question.

Mr. Hayles replied that it did. He stated that it seems like 1700 square feet is a fairly large addition and asked if it will be on the east side.

Ms. Warman stated that it will. It would take the two northern most bays in the future. It would afford them the opportunity to upgrade their equipment in those bays.

Chairman Markenson addressed Mr. Hayles stating that there would be a public hearing for Phase 2. That's not an item that is before the Commission tonight. It is just the small expansion. He told him that he would be notified of that public hearing at that time. He asked if there were any questions. Hearing none, he asked Mr. Hayles if he had anything further.

Mr. Hayles stated that he understands the process for the addition, but for some reason, in the past several years, there appeared to be a blow dryer back there. He doesn't know if it was in the original plans for the building. It is quite like the experience of sitting at the end of a runway when a plane comes over. He said they had grown accustomed to it now, but they never received any notice that it was approved.

Chairman Markenson asked how long the blower had been there.

Mr. Hayles stated it was about three years.

Chairman Markenson asked Mr. Pappas if he knows if they would have to have an amendment to put in a dryer.

Mr. Pappas stated that any future amendments, yes. Anything that is an exterior change to the site plan, yes, absolutely.

Mr. Hayles stated that he understands the business fact that it definitely dries vehicles faster after they are washed, but the sound is excessive, in his estimate. He asked if there is some way they can put a sound barrier behind the west side of it to keep the noise from traveling. He and his neighbors have discussed it (the drier) and none of them received notice about it. He wonders if there is a possibility of some kind of sound barrier that could be placed there on the west side.

Chairman Markenson asked Mr. Pappas if he would be willing to look into it and get back with Mr. Hayles.

Mr. Pappas said absolutely. He asked if, for a sound barrier, they are referring to more landscaping or a privacy fence.

Mr. Hayles said whatever would work. It is about 12 feet high so he doesn't know which would work. It is a large semi-circle with a solar fan on each side and they both blow the water off of the vehicles. They are quite the noise-makers.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any questions for Mr. Hayles, or comments. None were stated. He then asked if anyone else wanted to speak in opposition to the amendment. No comments. He said that he would close the public hearing. He asked if there were any comments from the Commission members.

Mr. Whitton stated that the dryer is equipment, not a building. He didn't know if that made any difference on the site plan. It is more a piece of equipment and is a free standing metal cage that you drive through. He asked if you would have to have a site plan if it is just a piece of equipment.

Mr. Pappas stated that it would. It also has utilities running to it and it does take up part of the overall layout of the site, so, yes.

Chairman Markenson stated to Mr. Pappas that he knows that three years ago was before his time and Ms. Lamb's time and, if he was present, he doesn't remember it coming to the Planning Commission. He asked him to do some research. It could be that this blower is out of conformance with their site plan.

Mr. Pappas said absolutely, we would look in to it.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any other questions from staff. If not, he was ready to entertain a motion. He stated that there were three motions; to approve the site plan with the three conditions, to approve the site plan as submitted without the conditions, and to deny the site plan or just to vote against it.

MOTION: By Mr. Whitton, second by Mr. Cookson, to approve the Olympic Car Wash Site Plan Amendment, File #2017-015, with conditions.

VOTE:	Anne Alexander Chase Cookson Jennifer McGee	Yes Yes Yes
	Katie Mittleton James New	Yes Yes
	Shari Poindexter Bill Turnage	Yes Yes
	Larry Whitton Gary Markenson	Yes Yes

The motion carried (9-0).

5. Other Business:

a. Commission Education (handouts). Mr. Pappas shared an article that came from the July Planning Magazine that he thought the Commission might like to take a look at. Small parks, sometimes called "pocket parks", are springing up in cities all over. It is something that we might be seeing more of in Gladstone. As we continue to beautify certain areas, it is something to read about.

Chairman Markenson said they are very expensive.

Mr. Pappas agreed that they could be.

b. Planning and development related news. Mr. Pappas shared that next week we will have a proclamation from the City Council for Code Enforcement Month. Technically, it's also Planning Month, although that didn't get on the agenda. We are in the month of what we do as a Commission.

Mr. Pappas said that on October 16th we will have the pleasure of hearing from Oakhill Day School students. They have a development proposal that he's sure the Commission will love to hear. It's very interesting.

Mr. Pappas also shared that on October 27th the City will be hosting the first Suburbs Coalition. The coalition will be meeting at our Community Center and he will be giving a small presentation on our initiatives and what we've been doing lately. It is similar to what City Manager Wingerson had presented to the Commission about a month ago.

Chairman Markenson asked if Mr. Pappas would send an email on these dates and he confirmed that he would.

6. Communications from City Council and Staff.

Mayor Mallams said he was very excited about getting the first report back on the new Strategic Plan. Jennifer, Tina, everybody else who was a member of putting that together, he's excited. Not very patient; he's ready to start working on the initiatives in there. So, thank you.

Chairman Markenson asked if the plan was on the City website.

Mayor Mallams said it was not there yet.

Councilman Yarber said he hoped that everybody came out and had a great time at Gladfest. They have a couple of events coming up. Whiskey Fest is coming up this Saturday. The Saturday after that at Happy Rock Park is Bike Rodeo. He's excited to see what that will be like.

Chairman Markenson said that was probably something the Cecily would like. Is she biking yet?

Councilman Yarber replied, yes, it's for kids, kids of all ages.

Chairman Markenson said that he hadn't seen anything on the Bike Rodeo. He asked if it is being publicized.

Councilman Yarber said he didn't know how much it's being promoted.

Chairman Markenson said he kind of pays attention to stuff and he hasn't seen anything. He asked if anyone else had seen anything.

Councilman Yarber stated that he just told him.

Chairman Markenson said that maybe they would put something out on email as they get email blasts.

7. Communications from Planning Commission.

Mr. Whitton said he would like to know more about Whiskey Fest. He asked what is going to be involved with it.

Councilman Yarber said he assumed that some drinking would be involved.

Mr. Whitton asked if there would be tastings.

Councilman Yarber said there would be tastings and music.

Mr. Turnage asked Mr. Pappas if he had any ideas about the restoration of the Rock Creek Trail that flooded out.

Mr. Pappas replied yes. He added that Anthony Sands, City Engineer, and Tim Nebergall, Public Works Director, are working very hard on that right now. They have actually gotten agreement from the folks who constructed it initially to rehab it, free of charge, if he's not mistaken.

Councilman Moore stated that they said no to doing the work for free.

Bob Baer shared that there would be a division of costs.

Mayor Mallams added that there would be limited costs.

Mr. Turnage said that parts of it were still usable.

Mr. Pappas agreed.

Ms. Poindexter added that she would like to talk about the blower. Although it wasn't in a part of this site plan revision, she lives next door to Tom and Janice Hayles. During the day you don't notice it, but it is quite loud in the evening time. She is excited that someone brought it up, and she didn't know they were coming. It is something that is kind of a nuisance.

Mayor Mallams added that it is noisy and he wonders if there could be hours that use was restricted somehow.

Ms. Poindexter added that it is open 24 hours.

Chairman Markenson stated that out of conformance with their site plan, the Commission could do anything they want to.

Mr. Pappas agreed and said he would do research in the next couple of days. He said what they may do is add a couple of additional conditions when it goes to City Council.

Ms. Alexander stated that she had a couple of questions, but first invited anyone who had not seen her art show to view it in the north corridor. She said it is there because of our good Mayor. She then asked what was happening with the situation at the Conoco station across from the entrance to Kendallwood.

Mr. Pappas said they had voted on that back in April. The owner submitted plans and they were incomplete plans. They are waiting on him to submit complete plans in order to issue a permit. That is where it is. He is taking his time.

Ms. Alexander asked about the Sonic on N Oak. The Sonic Drive In that came before the Commission. As she recalls, they agreed with what they wanted to do and nothing has happened.

Mr. Pappas shared that the Sonic on N Oak has been completed.

Mayor Mallams added that they finished the project very quickly.

Mr. Pappas stated that they finished their work quicker than McDonalds.

Ms. McGee shared that she had taken a tour of Fire Station 2 as part of Shaping Our Future. She would encourage anyone who hadn't toured the building to call them and find a time. They are happy to take you through and show you everything; their workout area, see where they live, and where they spend their time when they aren't out on calls.

Chairman Markenson asked if that was on Prospect.

Ms. McGee confirmed that it is.

Chairman Markenson asked what happened to the Smoking Ordinance, the Smoke Shop or tobacco. He asked if it had been passed by the Council.

Councilman Moore confirmed that yes, it had. She addressed Chairman Markenson and added that the other thing she was going to say was how excited they are that, next to the Laughing Place Bakery, to welcome hopefully by December 1st, a new restaurant. It's called Feed Supply. Check the sign when go by. They had the opportunity the other day to sample some of Hope's food. It was great. They are really, really excited about it. It's in the old Snow & Company location. It's healthy, casual, urban, gourmet, however you want to interpret that. It's kind of a different concept. You can eat in but you can also, she's going to have a little bodega feel to it so you can go in and grab food to go, or supplies to go, thus Feed Supply. They are really excited about it.

Chairman Markenson said he hoped they do a better job of marketing than Snow & Company did. They did absolutely nothing. They thought if they opened people would come, I guess. He asked Councilman Moore if she had anything else and if she would forgive him for passing over her earlier.

Chairman Markenson asked if there was anything else. Nothing was stated. He asked if there was a motion to adjourn.

Motion by Ms. McGee, second by Mr. Whitton.

8. Adjournment- Chairman Markenson adjourned the meeting at 7:26 pm.

Respectfully submitted:		
Chery () lemb	Approved as corrected	
Cheryl Lamb, Recording Secretary		
They Malensa	_ Approved as submitted	
Gary Markenson, Chairman		